Bamford Property scales back Mill House Hotel plans amid local concerns over traffic and AONB impact
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Plans to reinvigorate the derelict Mill House Hotel in Kingham have sparked renewed interest as Bamford Property submits a new application for 10 holiday cottages. This proposal comes on the heels of a previous scheme that envisioned a larger 38-room hotel, approved by West Oxfordshire District Council last August. The fresh plans, however, propose a significant reduction in accommodation capacity, with a total of only 23 beds now being planned.
The Mill House Hotel has a fraught history, having closed its doors in December 2017 and previously facing rejection for redevelopment due to the impact on the Cotswolds Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB). In 2021, an application was denied on grounds that the development did not demonstrate "exceptional circumstances" necessary for such a project in a sensitive environmental zone. This latest proposal has already attracted public scrutiny, including concerns raised by local resident James Price, who warned that the cumulative effects of increased traffic and visitors could exacerbate existing strain on local infrastructure. He likened the potential impact to that seen in Bibury, where tourism has led to significant disruptions for local residents.
Adding to the complexity, Oxfordshire County Council's transport department has voiced reservations over the traffic implications of the new proposal. While the department’s objection noted that the additional traffic might not lead to severe impacts on the road network, it questioned the rationale behind the proposed alterations to access routes—specifically a wider vehicular access compared to prior permissions and a reduction in the planned width for a pedestrian pathway from two metres to one and a half metres.
The applicant's planning statement highlights a shift in focus attributed to post-pandemic challenges and changing demands in hospitality. The document asserts that the aim is now to provide fewer, yet higher-quality accommodations, enhancing the overall guest experience. Since acquiring the site in spring 2019, the strategy appears to have pivoted towards creating a phased development approach, which prioritises the holiday cottages before potentially returning to the more extensive hotel concept.
However, the intricacies of local sentiment remain a significant factor as this proposal unfolds. Previous large-scale plans proposed by Daylesford Organic, such as the development of a 33-bedroom hotel with extensive amenities, similarly faced backlash and concerns over community impact before ultimately being rejected in 2020. Local feelings about the viability and appropriateness of large hotels versus smaller-scale accommodations continue to shape the conversation about the future of the Mill House property and its potential role in Kingham's evolving landscape.
Continuous community engagement will be essential as these plans progress, ensuring that the local voice is not only heard but considered as the developers attempt to navigate the complex landscape of modern hospitality, heritage preservation, and tourism management within a sensitive environmental context.
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